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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 13th January 2009 at 7.30pm in Highnam Old School
Present: Cllrs D Davies (Deputy Chairman), J Bates, R Head, M Heenan, P Hornby, E Keene, 

R Keene, D Nelson, 
In attendance: Mrs J Rosam (Clerk), PCSOs J Tierney and L Borg-Littleton, Mr M McGillion, Mrs A Campbell, Mrs J Storey, Mr A Fowler.

In the absence of Cllr Hanbury, Cllr Davies took the Chair.

Public Forum Before the business of the meeting a maximum of 15 minutes will be allowed for questions and comments from members of the public.

Mr Fowler reported that the allotment association was looking to improve the drainage at the site.  Cllr E Keene suggested that any new system be added to a plan.  Mrs J Storey asked what plans there were for landscaping following the completion of the A40 roadworks.  Action: Clerk.  Cllr R Head reported on a meeting he had had with Highways Agency regarding various issues – the poor condition of Two Mile Lane, verges left in an unacceptable state, holes left in fencing, the lack of a footpath to the bus stop and a dangerous entrance to Linton Lodge.  All these snagging items would be looked into. 
1. Apologies for Absence

An apology from Cllr R Hanbury was received and accepted.
2. Members of the Council are invited to declare any interest they may have in the business set 
out below

None
3. Police Report - PCSO Jackie Tierney 

There had been a number of low scale incidents but overall it was felt that Highnam is an 
area of low crime.  The lay-by on the spine road is regularly monitored.  Cllr Bates reported 
another case of a vehicle on the cycle path.  Cllr Nelson reported abuse of the new bus lane 
by car drivers and asked for it to be reviewed by traffic officers.
4. Recreation Ground Project Report – Mark McGillion and Ana Campbell


Ana Campbell outlined how the project began, the competition among the children for a 
design and fundraising so far.  She is now on the sub-committee for the Community Day.  
Mark McGillion reported that there has been an offer of a £50,000 grant from Community 
Spaces so work was hoped to begin in August/September.  A project manager is needed, 
enquiries will be made.  The Council was asked if it would the accountable body for the 
project but concern was expressed over cash flow and it was agreed to seek further 
clarification.  It was agreed that the Clerk would look at setting up a separate account for the 
project.
5. Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th November 2008

The Minutes were received and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.
6. County Councillor’s Report

There was no report as Cllr P Awford was unable to attend.
7. District Councillor’s Report

Cllr Davies reported that Tewkesbury Borough council had agreed to contact all relevant 
parish councils to support the motion of maintaining the weight restriction on the B4215.  It 
was agreed that Council supported this and the Clerk would write to Gloucestershire County 
Council again to confirm.  Hedge trimming is currently in progress.  A caravan at Over had 
been removed.  Cllr Davies read out a letter from Mark Harper MP concerning the A40 
roadworks.  A copy is available in the office.  He was investigating the removal of a wall 
and horse trough.  The Clerk asked if it would be possible to replace some of the street signs 
following requests from residents.  Cllr Davies replied that that there was insufficient money 
at present and a long waiting list.  He also reported that the Borough Council has one 
million pounds in Icelandic banks.  He agreed to investigate why green bins had not been 
emptied.
8. Clerk’s Report


The model publication scheme had been completed with a sign on the parish noticeboard 
and a link on the web-site.

Correspondence – letter from Tewkesbury Borough Council regarding licensing of hackney 
carriage and private hire drivers.  

Three requests had been received for grants, none agreed.  

Green recycling boxes are now available for sale in the office for £3.50


The Annual Parish Meeting has been booked for Thursday 26th March.
9. Planning - separate sheet attached. 

There were no new applications to consider.


Cllr E Keene reported that Sqn Ldr E LeBaigue had made contact with him regarding his 
retirement village scheme.


Cllr Head expressed concern at the need for a reptile report before the car parking work 
could start.  This would begin in March.
10.
Grounds
· To consider a request to purchase additional dog waste and litter bins.


It was agreed that the Clerk would plot all the existing litter and dog waste bins on a map of 
the village before making any decision on the purchase of new ones.  Cllr Nelson agreed to 
help.  

· To consider a grant offer from Gloucestershire Environmental Trust towards the car parking scheme.  


An offer of a grant from Gloucestershire Environmental Trust for £30,000 had been received 
with the conditions that the two leases are approved and that Anna Jones oversees the 
project.  It was agreed to accept the offer with these conditions.


The small woodland area can be cleared without the landscaping scheme being discharged; 
this had been confirmed by both Tewkesbury Borough Council and Just Ecology.  The Clerk 
would write to accept the quotation from E Taylor but not that from Hartells.
11.
Highways  

See Cllr Head’s report under Public Forum.


Following flooding in Two Mile Lane the County Council had cleared a culvert on Cllr 
Head’s land and water now appears to clearing better,
12.
Community Centre  


Cllr Heenan made a copy of the Trust’s annual accounts available following their 
AGM, 
bookings were increasing following a drop during the roadworks and the future of 
the Old School is to be considered.
13.
Finance

Invoices for payment:

	Payments made by standing orders RBS a/c

	28/01/2009
	J Rosam - salary
	s/o
	£440.25

	Cheques

	13/01/2009
	Jobs 4 U - Security at Parish office
	902
	 £    30.00 

	13/01/2009
	HCCT - rent November 2008
	903
	 £    16.00 

	13/01/2009
	The Benefice Press - Link advertising
	904
	 £  200.00 

	13/01/2009
	CPRE annual subscription
	905
	 £    28.00 

	13/01/2009
	Guy Shankster - gardening
	906
	 £  144.35 

	13/01/2009
	Mrs J Rosam - expenses
	907
	 £   66.21 

	13/01/2009
	TBC - recycling boxes
	908
	 £   70.00 

	
	
	
	£994.81

	
	Payment made from Co-Op Direct Plus
	
	

	13/01/2009
	HCCT - Christmas Fayre
	100072
	 £   85.50 


Additional invoices
	13/01/2009
	WJ Gough – Litter warden
	909
	£195.00

	13/01/2009
	SLCC annual membership for Clerk
	910
	£94.00

	13/01/2009
	HM Land Registry – lease for car park
	100073
	£12.00


Cheque 908 was not signed as the invoice had not received.

All others agreed.

Bank reconciliation

	Bank reconciliation January 2009

	RBS Account
	
	Restricted funds
	
	Operating balance

	Balance as at 28/10/2008
	£22,481.44
	Payments January
	£994.81
	

	Payments 
	£1,866.21
	Contingency
	£5,033.00
	

	Receipts
	£2.00
	PWLB
	£10,524.64
	

	Balance as at 15/12/2008
	£20,617.23
	Total
	£16,552.45
	£4,064.78

	
	
	
	
	

	Co-Op accounts
	
	
	
	

	Community Direct Plus
	
	Business Select 14 Day
	
	

	Balance at 21/10/2008
	£101.63
	Balance as at 21/10/2008
	£24,240.75
	

	Balance at 27/12/2008
	£101.63
	Receipts January Rec Grd
	£832.70
	

	Payment January HCCT
	£85.50
	Balance as at 05/01/2009
	£25,073.45
	

	
	£16.13
	Playground Fund (restricted)
	£2,798.78
	£22,274.67


Agreed
14.
Residual items
Cllr R Keene reported that Mrs English and her son were unable to carry on with path clearance.  Note to be put in the Link.

The Clerk reported that she had applied for a grant to replace the goal posts and was waiting for the outcome.

There had been a meeting between the Highways and Public Rights of Way departments of the County Council to discuss the status of the cycle path. No conclusion had been reached as the path had not been included on definitive records at the Council.  

Next Meeting: Tuesday 10th February 2009 
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